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June 28, 2016


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

I am pleased to transmit the enclosed motion for the King County Council to accept the King County Metro 2015 Strategic Plan Progress Report. This report shows the public and King County leaders the progress Metro Transit is making toward achieving the eight goals in Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation. The data and analysis in the report will inform Metro’s efforts to continually improve performance and will help guide future transit decisions and strategic planning. Our reporting efforts and continued vigilance in monitoring our performance and costs are responsive to the public. 

Consistent with Metro Strategic Plan Goal 7, Public Engagement and Transparency, this progress report represents one aspect of Metro’s greater commitment to public accountability and transparency. The report contains annual data and covers five years whenever comparable data is available. Metro also provides monthly and annual performance data as well as links to plans and reports on its accountability website: http://metro.kingcounty.gov/am/accountability.

The performance measures in this report focus on many aspects of Metro’s public transportation system, including how well Metro delivers on the key values of safety, social equity, productivity, environmental sustainability and geographic value. In 2015, the County Council began a process to update the Strategic Plan which resulted in a number of proposed new indicators. Given the timing of this process, the new indicators have not yet been adopted nor have the methodologies been developed for tracking them, except for two that have been included in this report (both related to accessibility to frequent transit service). This brings the number of indicators that Metro now tracks to 63. For each measure, the report presents both specific data and a general progress indicator. Metro is in the process of developing targets for many of these measures as it continues to refine its performance measurement process.
The 2015 analysis shows positive trends for just under half of the measures (28 of 63), with most of the others remaining neutral. Key findings include:

· Metro’s bus system ridership continued to grow, reaching a new all-time high of 122 million passenger trips (or 126 million passenger trips for all Metro services) in 2015.
· Overall satisfaction with Metro remains very high, with 88 percent of riders saying they are very or somewhat satisfied.
· More than three-fourths (76 percent) of jobs in King County were in locations within a quarter-mile of a bus stop.
· Measures of safety and security improved over the past year.
· Metro’s cost per hour increased 0.3 percent.
· Metro’s farebox recovery rate reached an all-time high of 30.8 percent.
· Energy use decreased in several areas.
· Metro's on-time performance fell in 2015 to 74.9 percent, below its target of 80 percent.
· Overall, nearly four-fifths of the spaces at King County's 130 park-and-ride facilities were used.

Many of the findings in this report show the systemic impact of years of cost containment, near-term infusion of operating funds from Seattle’s Proposition 1 following its approval in 2014, savings from low fuel prices, and a fare increase that went into effect in March 2015. These funds were used to add 223,000 service hours during the June and September 2015 service periods and an additional 60,000 service hours outside of the Seattle area. These service investments allowed Metro to add trips on many bus routes and address issues related to crowding and on-time performance. In conjunction with the March 2015 fare increase, Metro implemented the groundbreaking ORCA LIFT reduced-fare program, reducing fares for Metro’s low-income customers. Metro’s long-term financial stability still requires a stable source of sufficient funding, particularly as Metro continues to integrate with Sound Transit and begins to implement the projects and programs proposed in its Long Range Plan.

Several indicators show that cost containment hasn’t come at the expense of reducing productivity. Over the past four years, a period during which operating costs have remained at or below the level of inflation, Metro’s ridership has grown. In fact, ridership and passenger miles have even grown on a per hour and per mile basis, suggesting that Metro’s service has become more productive. 

The Strategic Plan Progress Report reflects steady advancement toward the goals of the King County Strategic Plan as well as the County’s commitment to achieving equity and social justice. The eight County goals of safety, human potential, economic growth, environmental sustainability, service excellence, financial stewardship, public engagement and transparency, and quality workforce are mirrored in Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation and in the progress report. A number of measures specifically address social equity issues, such as access to transit in low-income and minority areas, use of reduced fare permits, and the accessibility of our bus stops.

The progress report also supports the objectives and strategies of the King County Strategic Climate Action Plan, particularly those related to transportation and land-use. The progress report illustrates how Metro encourages the increased use of public transit and reduces the need for driving by improving the effectiveness and productivity of bus service, investing service where the most people ride, and improving the reliability and efficiency of service. Sustainability measures directly related to greenhouse gas emissions, such as average miles per gallon of the Metro bus fleet and facility energy use, are also reported. Additional sustainability measures could be added to future reports to reflect Metro’s Sustainability Plan.

It is estimated that this report required 300 staff hours to produce, costing $18,000. The estimated printing cost for this report is $700.

Thank you for your consideration of this motion. The Strategic Plan Progress Report will help King County residents understand how Metro is making the best use of the County’s transit resources to deliver high-quality services that get people where they want to go. 

If you have any questions, please contact Christina O’Claire, Manager of Strategy and Performance, at 206-477-5801, or via e-mail at christina.oclaire@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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